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These procedures supplement the International Centre for Dispute 
Resolution's International Arbitration Rules in accordance with the 
independent review procedures set forth in Article IV, Section 3 of 
the ICANN Bylaws.

1. Definitions

In these Supplementary Procedures:

DECLARATION refers to the decisions/opinions of the IRP PANEL.

ICANN refers to the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and 
Numbers.



ICDR refers to the International Centre for Dispute Resolution, which 
has been designated and approved by ICANN's Board of Directors as the 
Independent Review Panel Provider (IRPP) under Article IV, Section 3 
of ICANN's Bylaws.

INDEPENDENT REVIEW or IRP refers to the procedure that takes place 
upon the filing of a request to review ICANN Board actions or 
inactions alleged to be inconsistent with ICANN's Bylaws or Articles 
of Incorporation

INTERNATIONAL DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURES OR RULES refer to the 
ICDR's International Arbitration Rules that will govern the process in 
combination with these Supplementary Procedures.

IRP PANEL refers to the neutral(s) appointed to decide the issue(s) 
presented. The IRP will be comprised of members of a standing panel 
identified in coordination with the ICDR. Certain decisions of the IRP 
are subject to review or input of the Chair of the standing panel.In 
the event that an omnibus standing panel: (i) is not in place when 
an IRP PANEL must be convened for a given proceeding, the IRP 
proceeding will be considered by a one- or three-member panel 
comprised in accordance with the rules of the ICDR; or (ii) is in 
place but does not have the requisite diversity of skill and 
experience needed for a particular proceeding, the ICDR shall 
identify and appoint one or more panelists, as required, from 
outside the omnibus standing panel to augment the panel members for 
that proceeding.

2. Scope

The ICDR will apply these Supplementary Procedures, in addition to the 
INTERNATIONAL DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURES, in all cases submitted to 
the ICDR in connection with the Article IV, Section 3(4) of the ICANN 
Bylaws. In the event there is any inconsistency between these 
Supplementary Procedures and the RULES, these Supplementary Procedures 
will govern. These Supplementary Procedures and any amendment of them 
shall apply in the form in effect at the time the request for an 
INDEPENDENT REVIEW is received by the ICDR.

3. Number of Independent Review Panelists

Either party may elect that the request for INDEPENDENT REVIEW be 
considered by a three-member panel: the parties’ election will be 



taken into consideration by the Chair of the standing panel convened 
for the IRP, who will make a final determination whether the matter is 
better suited for a one- or three-member panel.

4. Conduct of the Independent Review

The IRP Panel should conduct its proceedings by electronic means to 
the extent feasible. Where necessary, the IRP Panel may conduct 
telephone conferences.  In the extraordinary event that an in-person 
hearing is deemed necessary by the panel presiding over the IRP 
proceeding (in coordination with the Chair of the standing panel 
convened for the IRP, or the ICDR in the event the standing panel is 
not yet convened), the in-person hearing shall be limited to argument 
only; all evidence, including witness statements, must be submitted in 
writing in advance.  Telephonic hearings are subject to the same 
limitation.

The IRP PANEL retains responsibility for determining the timetable for 
the IRP proceeding.  Any violation of the IRP PANEL’s timetable may 
result in the assessment of costs pursuant to Section 10 of these 
Procedures.

5. Written Statements

The initial written submissions of the parties shall not exceed 25 
pages each in argument, double-spaced and in 12-point font.  All 
necessary evidence to demonstrate the requestor’s claims that ICANN 
violated its Bylaws or Articles of Incorporation should be part of the 
submission.  Evidence will not be included when calculating the page 
limit.  The parties may submit expert evidence in writing, and there 
shall be one right of reply to that expert evidence.  The IRP PANEL 
may request additional written submissions from the party seeking 
review, the Board, the Supporting Organizations, or from other 
parties.

6. Summary Dismissal

An IRP PANEL may summarily dismiss any request for INDEPENDENT REVIEW 
where the requestor has not demonstrated that it meets the standing 
requirements for initiating the INDEPENDENT REVIEW.

Summary dismissal of a request for INDEPENDENT REVIEW is also 
appropriate where a prior IRP on the same issue has concluded through 
DECLARATION. 



An IRP PANEL may also dismiss a querulous, frivolous or vexatious 
request for INDEPENDENT REVIEW. 

7. Interim Measures of Protection

An IRP PANEL may recommend that the Board stay any action or decision, 
or that the Board take any interim action, until such time as the 
Board reviews and acts upon the IRP declaration.  Where the IRP PANEL 
is not yet comprised, the Chair of the standing panel may provide a 
recommendation on the stay of any action or decision.  

8. Standard of Review 

The IRP is subject to the following standard of review: (i) did the 
ICANN Board act without conflict of interest in taking its decision; 
(ii) did the ICANN Board exercise due diligence and care in having 
sufficient facts in front of them; (iii) did the ICANN Board members 
exercise independent judgment in taking the decision, believed to be 
in the best interests of the company? 

If a requestor demonstrates that the ICANN Board did not make a 
reasonable inquiry to determine it had sufficient facts available, 
ICANN Board members had a conflict of interest in participating in the 
decision, or the decision was not an exercise in independent judgment, 
believed by the ICANN Board to be in the best interests of the 
company, after taking account of the Internet community and the global 
public interest, the requestor will have established proper grounds 
for review. 

9. Declarations

Where there is a three-member IRP PANEL, any DECLARATION of the IRP 
PANEL shall by made by a majority of the IRP PANEL members. If any IRP 
PANEL member fails to sign the DECLARATION, it shall be accompanied by 
a statement of the reason for the absence of such signature.

10. Form and Effect of an IRP Declaration

DECLARATIONS shall be made in writing, promptly by the IRP PANEL, a.
based on the documentation, supporting materials and arguments 
submitted by the parties. 

The DECLARATION shall specifically designate the prevailing b.



party.

A DECLARATION may be made public only with the consent of all c.
parties or as required by law. Subject to the redaction of 
Confidential information, or unforeseen circumstances, ICANN will 
consent to publication of a DECLARATION if the other party so 
request.

Copies of the DECLARATION shall be communicated to the parties by d.
the ICDR.

11. Costs

The IRP PANEL shall fix costs in its DECLARATION. The party not 
prevailing in an IRP shall ordinarily be responsible for bearing all 
costs of the proceedings, but under extraordinary circumstances the 
IRP PANEL may allocate up to half of the costs to the prevailing 
party, taking into account the circumstances of the case, including 
the reasonableness of the parties' positions and their contribution to 
the public interest.

In the event the Requestor has not availed itself, in good faith, of 
the cooperative engagement or conciliation process, and the requestor 
is not successful in the Independent Review, the IRPPANEL must award 
ICANN all reasonable fees and costs incurred by ICANN in the IRP, 
including legal fees. 

12. Emergency Measures of Protection

Article 37 of the RULES will not apply.
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